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Sacramento New City Hall
915 I Street
First Floor - Council Chambers Sacramento, CA 95814 www.liob.org
Call - In Number 1-866-630-5989 -  Passcode 3362110#
APPROVED MEETING MINUTES (Approved at the August 19th, 2015 LIOB Meeting)
Meeting called to order at 9:32am by Chairman Hernandez
LIOB Board Members Present:
Jose Atilio Hernandez, Commissioner Catherine J.K. Sandoval, Ortensia Lopez, Dave Stephenson,  Jason
Wimbley, Maril Pitcock , Charlie Toledo, Robert Castaneda and Benito Delgado-Olson (quorum present)
LIOB Members Absent:  Patricia Watts and Larry Gross
California Public Utilities Commission (CPUC) Staff Present:
Joanna Gubman, Rami Kahlon, Lisa Paulo, Tory Francisco,  Nick Zanjani, Bill Johnston Jr., Amy Baker, Jamie Ormond, Anna Jew, Jonathan Lakritz and Zaida Amaya
Public Present:
Mary O’Drain, Patti Landry, Russ Garwacki, Warren Doty, Roberto DelReal, Rosie Casillas, Philip Quadrini, Kristin Jacobson, Lynda Timbers, Arleen Novotney, Allan Rago, Joy Yamagata, Robin Enkey, David Donahue, Belinda McMillan-Haener, Christine Mailloux, Ana Montes, Yvette Vasquez, Sandra Williams, Kelly Prasser, Anna Solorio, Ron Garcia and Cynthia Austin
Participants via Conference:
1.
Welcome and Introductions— Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair and Commissioner Catherine J.K. Sandoval (5 minutes) Standing Item
Announcement of Mr. Benito Delgado-Olson, Governor’s New Appointee to the LIOB
Board Member Hernandez welcomed everyone to the Low Income Oversight Board Meeting.  Next, it was announced that Board Member Pitcock’s term has concluded as the LIOB utility representative. Mr. Dan Rendler of SoCalGas will be the new LIOB utility representative, effective August 19th, 2015. The Board thanked Ms. Pitcock for her invaluable and instrumental participation as the LIOB’s utility representative.
Commissioner Sandoval announced the recent appointment by Governor Brown of Mr. Benito Delgado- Olson to the LIOB. Mr. Delgado-Olson has been the executive director at K to College since 2009. He is a member of the University of California, Berkeley Cal Alumni Association and Californians Dedicated to Education Foundation. The Board welcomed Mr. Delgado-Olson to the LIOB; and looks forward to his expertise and collaboration with low income community needs. Mr. Delgado-Olson thanked the Board for the warm welcome and looks forward to working with the Board and learning more about the Board’s mission.
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2.           Election of LIOB Chair – Facilitated Chairman Hernandez (5 minutes) Action Item
The Board opened the nomination for the LIOB Chair position, as specified in Resolution E-4095, Article
6, 6.1.  Board Member Wimbley nominated Board Member Castaneda as the Chairman of the LIOB. A motion was made by Board Member Wimbley to appoint Board Member Castaneda as the new LIOB Chair.  The motion seconded by Board Member Stephenson (Yes; Members Lopez, Stephenson, Toledo, Wimbley, Pitcock, Delgado-Olson and Pitcock; Abstained; Board Member Castaneda; motion passed) The Board congratulated Board member Castaneda on being elected as the new chair.  The Board thanked Board member Hernandez for his long service and for his leadership as the LIOB chair.
3.           Public Comments— Facilitated by Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair (15 minutes) Informational/Standing item
The Board announced that public comments will be open following the presentation in item 7c.
Upcoming CARE Rate Impacts - due to recent PD in Rates Proceeding & AB 327 mandates
Ms. Anna Solorio from Community Housing Opportunities Corporation (CHOC)-Energy Efficiency Council (EEC) provided comments on the proposed Energy Savings Assistance Program II.  As an ESA contractor her organization is responsible for dispatching assessors to assess and qualify potential households for the ESA program. She stressed that the assessors that are hired are local people from the community, who can culturally relate to their clients and address them in way that they are able understand.  The weatherization crew that is often with the assessors returns to install the weatherization measures, such as CFL’s, weather stripping, water saving measures etc.  Ms. Solorio mentioned that it is becoming increasingly difficult to identify homes that have not been treated prior to 2001. The CPUC established a benchmark to reach all feasible homes by 2020, made an aggressive timeline, and set limitations regarding whether and when homes could be re-treated.  In previous years, there has been an 8 year
go-back rule, however, measures such as weather stripping disintegrates.  She added that there is new technology; and new energy savings measures that could be introduced, such as power strips that were not around 8 years ago. Ms. Solorio added that if ESA II is not adopted, it will be 14-16 years before a home can be retreated.  This is an important benefit for low income households. There is a vibrant workforce in this network of contractors and if there is no change in the go-back rule, there will be massive lay-offs. Ms. Solorio appreciates the Board’s support on this issue.
Commissioner Sandoval encourages the filing of these comments in the CARE/ESA proceeding.  The Commission has launched the CARE/ESA proceeding and hearings have been scheduled.  Questions on the proceeding or on how to file comments or to become a party in a proceeding, contact Jamie Ormond at  Jamie.ormond@cpuc.ca.gov .  A brochure that explains How to Become a Party in a CPUC Proceeding can be downloaded at:
http://www.cpuc.ca.gov/NR/rdonlyres/191B1061-FFB2-4203-9B63- A07156EAC899/0/4HowtoBecomeaPartyinaCPUCProceedingFinal020614.pdf
Via Conference (name inaudible) provided comments on their strong support of Interstate Renewable Energy Council’s (IREC) cleanCARE proposal to potentially bring Solar to CARE customers.  She added that there is interest in this area, and this is an issue that needs to be flagged in solar communities with respect to NET metering for CARE customers. She also commented that it is important to coordinate closely with the Green Tariff Shared Renewables  (GTSR) and Enhanced Community Renewables (ECR) programs and if possible to ensure alignment because this particular program by law (SB 43) does not allow cost shifting other than the subsidy available for CARE customers.  As a result, there is no cost shifting to non-CARE ratepayers in IREC’s cleanCARE proposal.

[image: image6.png]


4.           Approval of the February 19, 2015 LIOB Meeting Minutes, Facilitated by Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair
Action Item
A motion was made to approve February 19, 2015. The motion was moved by Board Member Castaneda and seconded by Board Member Toledo (Yes; Commissioner Sandoval; Members Lopez, Stephenson, Toledo, Wimbley, Pitcock, Delgado-Olson and Pitcock; motion passed; abstained; Hernandez)
5.           Water Utilities’ Current Issues – (60 minutes) Update/Informational/Standing Item
a)    Fran Spivy-Weber, Vice Chair, State Water Resources Control Board
Ms. Tam M. Doduc, a member of the State Water Resources Control Board, discussed the recent drought activities, noting the Governor’s 25% mandated water conservation throughout the state. The State Water Board adopted emergency regulations on May 5, 2015; and subsequently the Commission acted on May 7, 2015, and ordered the water IOU’s to comply with these regulations. Ms. Doduc added that although this is a very aggressive approach, the Board believes that it is the most effective way to accomplish short term conservation water savings during the drought. It is projected that approximate savings of 1.2 -1.5 million acre-feet will saved in the next 9 months. These regulations have been approved by the Office of Administrative Law and will be in effect from June 1, 2015 through February of
2016. Ms. Doduc mentioned that the Board has not yet tackled Provision 8 in the Governor’s Executive Order regarding conservation pricing.  She stated that studies show that this is an effective tool, in terms of water conservation, both in the short term as well as the long term.  However, the local water agencies are constrained by Proposition 218, which requires voter approval of various taxes and user fees. The Board has been meeting with the agencies at the local level to brainstorm ideas.  The State Water Board will be holding a workshop on July 7, 2015 to solicit and discuss ideas and begin a collaborative discussion.
Ms. Doduc also discussed the Human Water Rights Law, which the Governor signed into law in 2012 and added that California became the first State in the Nation to recognize the human right to safe, clean, affordable and accessible water. The Board has been doing their best to expedite the transfer of water between those who have water, to areas and entities that are in a dire need of these transfers,
especially for domestic uses.  The Board is also looking at temporary changes to various water rights permits. In addition, the Board is working to develop regulations regarding reporting of diversion and uses of water, which is also ordered in the Governors’ Executive Order. The State Water Board took action to curtail junior water right holders from diverting under certain conditions, and the Board expects that they will need to look at curtailing the more senior water right holders, including pre 1914 as well as riparian. The executive officer approved a proposal for some of the Delta riparian water right holders to participate in a voluntary 25% reduction effort, which compares to a 2013 level.
Ms. Doduc also reported that the Board is tracking over $16 million dollars in various projects that are being funded through grants or loans, and for emergency drought efforts.  At the last State Water Resources Control Board meeting, the Board approved guidelines for other $19 million dollars, to help disadvantage communities. Ms. Doduc also reported that the State Water Board has adopted Guidelines for the Drought Response Outreach Program for Schools (DROPS). DROPS is focused on projects that reduce storm water pollution and provide multiple benefits including water conservation, water supply augmentation, energy savings, increased awareness of water resource sustainability, and reduced dry weather runoff.

The Board asked for an update on Porterville. Ms. Dudac mentioned that the Board has been focusing on providing emergency drinking water and that the Deputy Director has been working with the communities to provide bottled as well as other type of emergency drinking services.  This is an on-going process and the Board aims to provide the necessary assistance.
Ms. Doduc mentioned that the pricing discussion is a topic that needs to be addressed, and added that the main goal of the conservation regulations was intended to reduce landscape irrigation.  The Board recognizes that there are a lot of challenges that need to be addressed and the Board needs to determine the best way to achieve the conservation mandate without negatively impacting disadvantaged communities that would impact their health and safety needs.
Board Member Stephenson mentioned that the issue of evaporative coolers has been a topic of concern, as a very high percentage of evaporative coolers are used in the Valley area as a cooling source. He also asked how the Board plans to look at longevity of water supply and sustainability and replicate what is being done today in future situations.
Ms. Doduc mentioned that there has been a lot of input and discussion of various factors including evaporation and recycled water use, as well as other types of water supply in terms of conservation measures that have already been implemented in various areas, and they will continue to be part of this dialogue.  As far as efforts for future plans, she commented that the Board is not solely responsible for this effort; however, there is a tremendous amount of effort occurring through the WETCAT effort, (Water Energy of the Climate Action Team) and added that there ongoing discussion throughout the drought task force as well as collaboration with the Department of Water Resources, the Energy Commission, the CPUC and other agencies.  She also discussed the level of engagement and improvement in communication with other entities at the State, Local and Federal levels.
Board Member Castaneda commented that community colleges or workforce education and training institutions would greatly benefit from a curriculum. He strongly encouraged the Board to consider developing a curriculum for graywater systems, as this could have great impact on businesses involved
in terms of technologies in connection with actual contracting opportunities, training and certification in academia and vocational environments.
Ms. Doduc informed the Board that there is Legislation that mandates environmental education as part of the k-12 core curriculum.  Ms. Doduc thanked Board Member Castaneda for his suggestions and will consider the recommendations as part of the DROPS programs.
Board Member Toledo asked if there was any action against fracking.
Ms. Doduc stated that the primacy over this operation is with the Department of Conservation, Division of Oil, Gas & Geothermal Resources (DOGGR) and that SB4 directed the State Water Board to develop ground water monitoring criteria as well as regional ground water monitoring program associated with this activity. Although the primacy is with DOGGR, the Board is very engaged in ensuring that this activity does not threaten the ground water supply.
Commissioner Sandoval thanked Board Member Doduc for taking the time to present before the LIOB, and looks forward to continued discussions and collaboration with the State Water Resources Control Board.

Rami Kahlon, Director of Division of Water and Audits, provided a recap on the April 1, 2015 Executive
Order by Governor Brown that called for a 25% reduction in potable urban water use and on May 5,
2015, the State Water Resources Control Board, adopted  Resolution No 2015-0032, adopting emergency regulations and targeting reductions for the top 410 water agencies. On May 7, 2015, the CPUC adopted Resolution W-5041, which ordered compliance with State Board Executive Order and ordered the regulated utilities to implement mandatory rationing. Mr. Kahlon reported that most of the Class A & B water utilities have submitted proposals and most of the utilities’ proposals for low-income customers include a 50% reduction on any surcharges or penalties.  Water and Audits Division is carefully looking at the impact and trying to ensure some uniformity across all the schedules and the utilities. Mr. Kahlon also shared with the Board the Utility Cost Mapping Project, which provides a comparative analysis of utility services & rates in California.  The goals was to assess the impact of utility bills on low-income households, areas of need of rate relief, conservation outreach and efficiency measures.   The
interactive map provides specific details by zip code and identifies the average bill customers are paying, broadband speeds, and identifies where low-income customers are located.
In response to Board member Toledo’s inquiry about a prolonged drought, Mr. Kahlon shared a research
study by a number of professors, title Economic consequences of optimized water management for a prolonged, severe drought in California.  The study found that California has experienced 2 prolonged droughts lasting 120-200 over the past several thousand years. The study synthesized a 72 year drought using dry year records and assumed that the hydrological inflows into the Delta and rivers are just going to be about 53%, they excluded exceptionally wet years and wanted to see the economic effects in the potential adaptation of California in the year 2020. The result of the study found that the current water system infrastructure is adaptable for a severe prolonged drought, that water markets will enable water supply system with no significant catastrophic disruption.  The study found that agriculture and the environment will suffer and requires institutional flexibility and use of water markets and other allocation methods.
Commissioner Sandoval, thanked Mr. Kahlon for his extraordinary job in both representing the CPUC on the task force and for his quick and effective coordination to get two resolutions relevant to water conservation in very short order.  Commissioner Sandoval encouraged the Board members to be ambassadors for getting out the message on conservation.
6.           Legislative Update – Nick Zanjani - CPUC- Office of Governmental Affairs – (10 minutes) Informational/Standing Item
Mr. Nick Zanjani of the Office of Governmental Affairs (OGA) provided an update on the recent low income legislation. Mr. Zanjani informed the Board that the Legislature is currently in the process of clearing the suspense file. All of the federal bills over $100,000 of Federal fund impact or $150,000 of special fund impact are placed on the suspense file. At this moment, both houses are clearing their suspense files to
see what Bills will move to the second house for continued consideration. Mr. Zanjani’s report included a brief on AB 88 (Gomez); AB 401 (Dodd); AB 615 (Rendon); AB 1330 (Bloom); AB 1503 (Perea); SB 350 (DeLeon) and SB 471 (Pavley). Mr. Zanjani also provided a handout to the Board on the CEC Water Energy Nexus. Mr. Zanjani mentioned that the Commission does not have intentions of taking a position on SB 88, since this is a more of a tax bill rather than a policy bill. Mr. Zanjani thanked the Board for the opportunity to present to the Board and indicated he would continue to monitor low-income related bills and will
report back at the next LIOB meeting.

7.            Utilities’ Reports— Utility Representative (40 minutes)
Standing /Action/Discussion Item
a)    Current Penetration Rates for CARE & ESAP and % Budget Spent
Board Member Pitcock presented the current penetration rates for CARE and ESAP as well as the % budget spent. These numbers are also presented in the monthly low income reports filed by the utilities.
Mr. Andrew Steinberg clarified that the number presented represent the first quarter. The most recent numbers are higher and show an increase in participation with 13% as of the end of April.  In addition, Mr. Steinberg added that SCG is taking additional activities that they are undertaking which will ramp-up the participation throughout the year. Mr. Steinberg reported that SCG has been working with The Housing Authority of the City of Los Angeles (HACLA). SCG has also implemented a data sharing tool
with Edison, the numbers and benefits of this system will accrue and will be reflected in the numbers
later in the year. SCG is also doing additional initiatives with door hangers in different languages.
Board Member Hernandez requested for the utilities to present a side comparison relative to the previous 2 years for both the ESA and CARE programs.   Mr. Steinberg noted that the IOU’s are seeing a trailing participation in the program as they are getting closer to 2020. The IOU’s are trying to identify and serve the harder to reach customers.
Ms. Sandra Williams of SDG&E informed the Board that SDG&E is on track and that they have over 6,000 customers that are being enrolled, but have not been billed yet. SDG&E finished at 108% of goal in
2014.
Mr. Roberto DelReal of SCE clarified that their enrolled customer numbers are higher than the 11% treated homes numbers, and that a lot of the customers that they enrolled may not meet the 3 measurement minimum, therefore, they can’t report them as treated.
b)    2015 Cool Center Readiness – (Electric IOU’s)
   Approximate number of centers in service territory
   Plans to promote cooling center awareness
Ms. Rosie Casillas of SCE provided an overview on their cool center and cool zone program.  SCE partners with Local government administrators of county cool centers in lieu of contracting with individual centers. There are over 200+ locations across Los Angeles, San Bernardino, Riverside, Tulare, and Kern counties. A list of Cool Centers is available by calling SCE Customer Contact Center, visiting www.sce.com/coolcenter or calling 211 or visiting county 211 websites.
Ms. Mary O’Drain of PG&E reported that PG&E provides financial and informational support to 9 local government organizations, operating approximately 55 cool centers.  Cool Centers consist of: libraries, senior centers, community centers, recreation centers, pools.  Cool Center partners are City of Sanger, City of Fresno PARCS, City of Fowler, Kern County, City of Arvin, Merced County OES, City of Madera, City of San Jose, and Contra Costa County Area Agency on Aging. Cool centers are generally open from
late-May through mid-October, on days when temperatures forecasted by the National Weather Service
(NWS) exceed triggered temperatures for an area(s). PG&E conducts outreach efforts thru bill Insert, Cooling Center brochure and Breathe Easy Solutions brochure, PG&E’s Cool Center toll-free line at 1-
877-474-3266, PG&E’s Cool Center website  www.pge.com/coolingcenter, and other outreach methods.

Kelly Prasser of SDG&E reported that this is a partnership with County of San Diego’s department of Aging & Independence Services, which they administer.  County Champion Supervisor Diane Jacobs has been leading this program for about 13 years. SDG&E has 117 participating locations, largely libraries, senior centers, community centers, recreation & visitors centers, County’s involvement includes, Fielding calls, directing to Cool Zones, Distributing portable fans & program materials, Messaging at County outreach events and hosting community kick-off event in June.  SDG&E efforts also include
enrollment day events at Cool Zone locations, You Tube video with County and Energy Solutions Partner
Network messaging: e-blasts, social media postings.
Public transportation is not part of the program; the utilities do not provide or subsidize public transportation; however, portable fans are provided for those who are not able to visit a cool center.
Commission Sandoval suggested that transportation subsidy might be an issue to revisit, this was an issue that has been discussed before, and previous conclusion was that the attendance was relatively low at cool centers.
c)    Upcoming CARE Rate Impacts - due to recent PD in Rates Proceeding & AB 327 mandates
SCE provided a summary of the ALJ’s proposed decision (PD) issued April 21, 2015.  The PD sets up a transition period in summer 2015, ending in 2019, to gradually reduce the current, 4-tiered structure to a 2-tiered structure with a lower differential.  This PD also adopts an increase in the current minimum bills amounts beginning in 2015 to $10 (non-CARE) and $5 (CARE). It also orders default residential time of use (TOU) rates beginning in 2019, to follow opt-in TOU pilot beginning in 2016 and abbreviated default TOU pilot beginning in 2018.  SCE reported on the bill impacts & impacts on affordability, highlighting that bill increases for lower-usage CARE customers will average about $2 per month for
each year of the PD’s four-year glide path, not including the return of the California Climate Credit.
PG&E’s provided a summary of their bill impacts due to the PD. PG&E noted that even after combining the proposed $5 (CARE) and $10 (non-CARE) customer charges with 2.1% annual revenue requirement increases, most CARE customers would see an average bill increase of no more than $2.50 per month and most non-CARE customers would see an average bill increase of no more than $5.00 per month each year.  Because PG&E’s CARE discount of 39.5% is already well below PG&E’s proposed target of
43.3% 2015 and just under its target for 2016, PG&E will leave CARE rates at the levels adopted by the
PD unchanged for the remainder of 2015. PG&E also noted that CARE Tier 1 and 2 customers’ rates have decreased by more 33% in real terms over the past 22 years.
Board Member Castaneda commented that the average household size in rural areas is almost twice as large as in urban areas and that clearly this is an impact, and that it is important for this Board to understand the role the Board plays in connection with AB 327.
Lastly, PG&E mentioned that they are committed to using a combination of general awareness and direct outreach to customers, and direct outreach will be made to CARE and non-CARE most impacted customers. PG&E will leverage direct outreach tactics as well as additional approaches, including but not limited to email, direct mail, direct calls, dedicated phone-line with in-language support, local office events and support, dedicated events, participation in local community events, and CBO coordination
and education.
SDG&E reported that the PD currently grants SDG&E a tier transition path by July of 2015, this transition shrinks the difference between the top and bottom tier from today’s 133% to 20% by 2019.  Currently, SDG&E’s CARE rates provide a higher effective discount for upper tiers and a lower effective discount to

lower tiers due to rate subsidies in addition to the 20% line item discount and exemptions to CSI, DWR- BC and CARE surcharge. By removing these rate subsidies into a line item discount, usage at all tiers will now receive a more comparable level of discount.  SDG&E’s CARE Discount Transition Path is current:
40% - 2015: 38% (upon implementation of PD) - 2016: 36% and 2017: 34%. Under the PD the average customer with a 200kWh bill will not see a significant change $22-$23 bill; in 2017 the bill would be around $31.57. For higher use customers at 700kWh the average bill is $104 if the PD goes into effect, it increases to $116 and $130 in 2016.  SDG&E emphasize that low income does not equate to low usage and that 38% of their customers are in Tier 3&4 more than 6 months of the year.
Next Steps: The PD establishes a Phase 3 which will address three areas
1.   Interpretation of the Section 745 conditions that must be met for default TOU.
2.   Develop requirements for supporting information and documentation for the Residential RDW
applications.
3.   Further CARE program restructuring.
Pre-hearing conference will be scheduled during the summer of 2015.
The Board opened the floor for public comment
Ms. Stephanie Chen from Greenlining Institute informed the Board that besides the provisions in AB327, requiring that special attention be paid to low income customers; there are also provisions on the Public Utilities Code that have existed long before AB327 was voted in. Ms. Chen commented that one of the major issues that Greenlining Institute and the Center for Accessible Technology (CforAT) had with the PD, is that it didn’t taken into account the need to protect affordability for low-income customers.  Ms. Chen stated that the vast majority of bills for low income customer will go up every year and that these increases are significant and should not to be taken lightly.  She commented the PD is based on the notion that low usage customers and low income customers are not paying their fair share, and that
they need to pay more. The alternate PD is based on the notion that prices should encourage conservation, good environmental stewardship and that it should protect consumers, both low income and not. Ms. Chen also addressed the question of what should be done with high user’s households that are low income, and added that the answer is not through rate design, but rather through energy efficiency, net metering, demand response, and through all of the technologies that are available. She added that higher income folks are benefiting from these technologies and that low income people would like to also participate in these technologies. Lastly, Ms. Chen noted that fair prices should be set for everyone and conservation, energy efficiency, rooftop solar, and other green technology should be encouraged.
Anna Montes from The Utility Reform Network (TURN) commented that the current proposed decision negatively impacts all CARE customers and that by increasing the base line rate and adopting a 2 tier system raises monthly bills for CARE customers. She noted that many low income customers cannot afford the $2-$3 monthly increases. In the PD 75%-80% of non-CARE customers will receive increases and high energy users will get a lower bill. For PG&E’s CARE customers, the Alternate PD, is reduced from 43% in 2015 to 35% by 2020, however, under the PD the reduction of 35% would be achieved by
2018. For SCG the CARE discount would increase from 32% to 35% by 2020.   For SCE, the discount would remain at current levels of 32% and for SDG&E the CARE discount would be reduced from 38% in
2015 to 35% by 2020. The FERA discount would be changed to provide a 20% discount on tier 2 usage,
and this would impact families.  Under the Alternate PD there are no fixed charges for CARE customers, however, in the PD the IOU’s proposed new fixed charges for implementation in 2019, and a fixed rate would raise bills for a large number of low to moderate usage CARE customers. Ms. Montes clarified that raising baseline rates does not specifically help the Central Valley because average summer usage
is higher in Central Valley than it is in the San Francisco area.

Mr. Mike Campbell from ORA clarified that the comments from SCE about how the GHG climate credit offsets the benefits is something that is not supposed to be considered, and that this is a very different issue.  He informed the Board that the Commission has looked at this issue very carefully and wants to make sure that that is not part of any price signal, but rather offsetting the cost of California’s greenhouse gas program, and that is why it is done in two lump sum payments and not rolled in the rates. This issue has been delegated extensively at the Commission and the Commission has come up with the appropriate solution and it is not considered as off setting rates. SCE also spoke about how the rate change and looking at the rates further out from 2016-2017. Mr. Campbell also noted that as of now, they don’t have the ability to compare the Alternate PD and the PD quite yet and that the utilities will provide their rate analysis for the Alternate PD later today. The numbers that were presented for the PD include zero revenue requirement increase for 2016 and this is very unlikely.  ORA has prepared analysis to look at hot climate zones, and it compared last summer to this summer and the analysis showed that for PG&E CARE customers in Tier 1 & 2 and towards the top end of these tiers, monthly increases were about $9.00 to $11.00 compared to last summer.  ORA believes that it is important to look at cumulative effects. As previously noted, the Commission is looking at rate design, which means there will be winners and losers and that the as tiers flatten each year, the lower usage customers are going to see bigger and bigger increases.
Board Member Castaneda commented that there is a lot of information out there, but would like the board to have a more interactive and robust website.
Board Member Delgado-Olson concurred and commented that the LIOB website is very good about updating materials, agendas, attachments; however, he would like to see more engagement and public participation. Board Member Delgado-Olson will work with staff and discuss ideas on how to improve the LIOB website.
8.    Energy Division Reports and Updates (15 minutes)
a)     Highlights of Upcoming Activities for Low-Income Energy
Programs - Standing Item
b)     Update on the Low Income Needs Assessment - Informational/Discussion Item
Ms. Lisa Paulo of Energy Division provided an update on the Low-Income Needs Assessment (LINA) mandated in AB 327. Ms. Paulo explained that the LINA looks at the overall needs of the low income population in the State and tries to identify ways that the CARE and ESAP programs can be more responsive to those needs. The LINA will evaluate low-income program implementation and the effectiveness of weatherization services and energy efficiency measures in low-income households. Ms. Paulo informed the Board that the last LINA report was done in 2013 and consequently, the next report will be due in 2016. The LINA has stablished the LINA study group, which comprises of Ms. Paulo from ED and the utility representative.  The contract will be managed by SCE in terms of the administrative management of the contract, but Energy Division is responsible for the direction oversight of the study and ensuring that all appropriate issues are included.  A well-attended workshop was held on May 13,
2015 at the Pacific Energy Center. The Statutory deadline for the final report is December 2016.  AB 327 requires the assistance of the Low Income Oversight Board in order to meet the objectives of the assessment. Board Members Castaneda and Lopez will assist in the LINA project.

9.    Lifeline Telephone Program Update (25 minutes) – Anna Jew, CPUC -Consumer Programs –
Communications Division - Informational/Standing Item
a) Lifeline Proceeding Update
b) Update on Lifeline Direct Application Project
Ms.  Jew presented on Lifeline, and reported that there are 10 approved CA Lifeline wireless providers, and as of May 13, 2015, there are 10 pending wireless carriers requesting to become CA Lifeline and 4 pending for Federal Lifeline.  Recently Sage Telecom was approved as a Federal Lifeline provider. She also noted that Cricket filed to drop out of Federal Lifeline Program.  As of the end of April 2015 there is a combined 1.9 million participants in the CA Lifeline and/or Federal Lifeline with 1.1 being wireless. Ms. Jew’s report shows that Lifeline wireline participants are steadily declining and that the CA Lifeline
wireless is rapidly increasing.  The combined CA Lifeline wireline and wireless participation rate currently
is about 63% of the eligible participants.
In response to Board Member Toledo’s request Ms. Jew provided a report on the current status of both
Tribal and non-Tribal customers.
Board Member Toledo commented that the numbers are very discouraging and commented that the registration process for Native Americans on Tribal Lands is almost impossible and that the carriers are not even aware of the Enhanced Lifeline.   Board Member Toledo expressed her dismay and asked why there are less than 100 participants in a program that has been in existence for about seven years.
A representative from Xerox explained that the January 2014 denials were due to the fact that some of
the new wireless carriers were not authorized to offer Lifeline in the Tribal areas. The total number of people registered on Enhanced Lifeline for the State of CA is 154.
Board Member Toledo commented that obviously this number speaks for itself and that this program is not working in any way. Board Member Toledo asked for a report to show what type of funding is being put into this program and how much money was spent to access those 154 customers over the last 7 years; she also added that there needs to be some accountability for this program.  She mentioned that this is something that she has personally been working on for over 5 years without any success.
Board member Delgado-Olson asked if there was an existing or potential outreach mechanism to ensure that folks who are in these various regions of the state and are applying for these services with a provider that can provide the service that they are applying for
Jonathan Lakritz, Manager of the CA Lifeline commented that the Commission has established procedures, by which carriers can chose to participate to offer service in Tribal. At the time that these denials occurred, the carriers had not asked for authority to offer services in Tribal lands.  The denials were not as a result of the subscriber’s eligibility. Customers can go to our website to see which carriers are offering service in various parts by entering their zip code and that will give them a list of carriers that are eligible to  offer  services in that area. Mr. Lakritz also mentioned that in the past, the Commission has had outreach efforts in Tribal areas, however, there has not been any recent outreach efforts done. Mr. Lakritz agreed that the numbers indicates that there is vast room for improvement in this area and looks forward to working with the Board on recommendations on how to do that.
Mr. Donahue commented that most of the carriers are filing advice letters to provide services to Tribal areas.
Commissioner Sandoval suggested looking at the process for filing and the barriers that might exist for carriers that may want to update their filing and serve in those areas.

c)     Report of the LifeLine Carriers on the Marketing & Outreach Efforts including Ethnic and Ethnic Owned
Mr. Frank DelCol from TruConnect; Mr. David Donahue from Budget Mobile; and Ms. Grace Boehm from
Assurance Wireless provided a report on their current marketing strategies
The Board thanked TruConnect, Budget Mobile and Assurance Wireless for their presentation on their marketing strategies and requested for these reports on an annual basis and for the carriers to provide comparatives numbers to what was presented at today’s meeting.
10.   Subcommittees Reports and Updates – Facilitated by Jose Hernandez, LIOB Chair (20 minutes) Standing
/Action/Discussion Item
a)     Marketing & Outreach (Board Members Toledo, Gross, Watts & Pitcock)
b)     ESAP and CARE Implementation (Board Members Castaneda, Pitcock, Wimbley, Watts and Lopez)
c)     Workforce Education and Training (Board Member Hernandez & Castaneda)
d)     Water Industry (Board Members Stephenson, Lopez and Castaneda)
e)     Emerging Issues/Climate Change (Board Member Toledo)
f)      AB 327 Subcommittee (Board Members Hernandez, Lopez, Wimbley & Pitcock)
Marketing & Outreach (Board Members Toledo, Gross, Watts & Pitcock)
The Marketing & Outreach subcommittee didn’t meet this quarter. The IOU’s will be providing their
annual report on their marketing & outreach strategies.
A motion was made by Board Member Toledo for Board Member Delgado-Olson to serve on the Marketing & Outreach subcommittee and the Emerging Issues subcommittee, motion seconded by Board Member Castaneda (Yes:  Toledo, Delgado-Olson, Commissioner Sandoval, Lopez, Stephenson, Pitcock)
ESAP and CARE Implementation (Board Members Castaneda, Pitcock, Wimbley, Watts and Lopez)
Board Member Castaneda reported that the ESAP and CARE Implementation subcommittee met on
December 11, 2014, February, 4, 2015 and May 27, 2015. The ESAP and CARE Implementation subcommittee has put together a best practices list of recommendations and/or endorsements in connection with predominantly ESA.

The ESAP and CARE Implementation Subcommittee endorses the study on the non-energy benefits being performed by the IOU’s. This study will add to the work by the cost-effectiveness working group in connection with some of the issues that have been raised within the LINA report.

The ESAP and CARE Implementation Subcommittee endorse the sanction of the CPUC on the working groups on mid-cycle as well as cost effectiveness.

The ESAP and CARE Implementation Subcommittee endorses PG&E’s go-back policy in its application, the subcommittee felt that this was a good approach in terms of renewing and revitalizing.
    The ESAP and CARE Implementation Subcommittee endorses the ESA 2020 and beyond in
PG&E’s application.
Board Member Castaneda reported that the subcommittee discussed LED replacements as part of the new application across the board as opposed to CFL’s, as well as endorsing air conditioning or HVAC in climate weather zones, including climate zone 13.  The subcommittee was not able to come to a consensus; however, this is a topic that the subcommittee will continue to discuss.  The subcommittee also discussed CSD’s role in connection with the drought and cap-n-trade activities. There was discussion about levering the cap-n trade activities in the weatherization space with ESA. Board Member Wimbley will be discussing this issue at a later meeting.  Lastly, the subcommittee discussed convening a future joint meeting with the Marketing and Outreach subcommittee

Workforce Education and Training (Board Member Hernandez & Castaneda)
The Workforce Education and Training subcommittee did not meet.
Water Industry (Board Members Stephenson, Lopez and Castaneda)
Board Member Stephenson reported that the water industry subcommittee met on May 27, 2015. The
subcommittee discussed issues on the droughts as well as existing Legislation. Some of the issues the water subcommittee would like to consider and focus on are on how to require retrofitting on all real property. This is currently done on a County by County basis, but some counties require that every house or property that is resold be up to date on the current standards. More thought needs to be
given on how to get the State to recognize this and to put this into place for property re-sales or possible lease properties or leases for apartments or rentals.  He mentioned that a lot of the multi-residential properties on direct install are running with old fixtures.  The water subcommittee also discussed the possibility of only allowing smart water controllers to be sold in California and added that at this point in time, there are all types of controllers that are out there for irrigation systems, smart water controllers that control the flow and would not allow the irrigation system to come on in rain events.  These devices produce significant savings, due to the fact that a lot of people do not manage their irrigation controllers within the State.   The subcommittee also discussed the removal of purging requirements on evaporative coolers. Board Member Castaneda suggested a discussion on this item at the next LIOB meeting as
there are alternatives with this particular measure and data on how to save a considerable amount of water.
Lastly, the water subcommittee discussed ways to allow more gray water and rain capture use within the State and added that not all jurisdictions allows gray water, and that there needs to be education and outreach as there is a tremendous amount of wasted water can be very easily be used as gray water to irrigate houses, lawns, plants, vegetable plants and for many other uses.
Emerging Issues/Climate Change (Board Member Toledo)
Board member Toledo reported that as previously mentioned public education is a critical component
for the vulnerable population.  Natural disasters are very sudden and there has to be a plan for
readiness for disaster in emergency situations.  With the assistance of Board member Delgado-Olson the emerging issues/climate change subcommittee will be able to brainstorm on “how” and “who” is going to be responsible for that public education. This education can start with elementary or pre-school education, as habits become changes in lifestyle.
AB 327 Subcommittee (Board Members Hernandez, Lopez, Wimbley & Pitcock)
The AB327 subcommittee did not meet.
Future Meetings Dates & Agenda Items for Future Meeting  Discussion Item
Annual Lifeline Marketing & Outreach presentation. The annual report should be done during the spring
LIOB meeting and should include comparative numbers with today’s reporting. Update on the LINA report.
Locations for LIOB meeting in 2016 (Redding, Eureka, LA) LIOB meeting adjourned at 4:26pm
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